Council of the

Council of University Classical Departments
MINUTES
of the 50th meeting,

held on Saturday, 10 November 2018, at 2pm,

in room 349, Senate House, University of London
Present: Greg Woolf (ICS; Chair), Gesine Manuwald (UCL; Secretary), Graham Barrett (Lincoln), Charlotte Behr (Roehampton), Jenny Bryan (Manchester), Christopher Burden-Strevens (Kent), James Clackson (Cambridge), Simon Corcoran (Newcastle), Jennifer Cromwell (Manchester Met), James Davidson (Warwick), Katherine Harloe (Reading), Gavin Kelly (Edinburgh), Helen Lovatt (Nottingham), Nick Lowe (RHUL), Sharon Marshall (Exeter; Statistics), Neville Morley (Exeter), Ellen O’Gorman (Bristol), Adrastos Omissi (Glasgow), Elizabeth Pender (Leeds), April Pudsey (Manchester Met; Elections), Elena Theodorakopoulos (Birmingham), Edmund Thomas (Durham), Ruth Westgate (Cardiff), Naoko Yamagata (The Open University)
Apologies: Emma Bridges (ICS), Christy Constantakopoulou (Birkbeck), Armand D’Angour (Oxford), Bruce Gibson (Liverpool), Theodora Jim (Lancaster), Jason König (St Andrews), Peter Liddel (Manchester), Peter Morton (Manchester), Daniel Orrells (KCL)
1. Minutes of the 49th meeting, held on 4 November 2017 (Appendix 1)
The minutes of the last meeting were confirmed.
2. Matters arising from the minutes
The Chair noted that the crisis concerning the BASIS institutes had resurfaced: the British Academy was about to develop its basement (due to start in January 2020); thus, the offices of the institutes housed there would have to move out at the start of the coming academic year. At present it was unclear where they would be housed during the redevelopment period and whether they would be able to move back afterwards or whether an alternative base in London would have to be found.
3. Chair’s Report

The Chair’s Report on the past year would be available in the CUCD Bulletin shortly.

CUCD had been engaged in the following activities:

There had been three meetings of Standing Committee; one of these was a special meeting to agree nominations for the Classics REF sub-panel.

CUCD’s proposals for REF sub-panel members (submitted last December) had largely been accepted. Natalie Haynes had been added as an expert user; and other people nominated, including Michael Sharp and Victoria Brignell, had already been involved in discussions of how impact should be assessed. In October CUCD had submitted a response to the most recent consultation, mainly drawing attention to the consequences for individuals belonging to particular groups, such as early-career researchers or those at risk of being moved to teaching-only contracts. Maria Wyke, the Chair of the Classics sub-panel, had assisted in the process of responding to REF issues.
There had been much discussion of further open access requirements, especially the proposal to request open access for monographs in future REF exercises. Neville Morley had attended a symposium at the British Academy on this issue in September on behalf of CUCD.
The Protocol on Academic Staffing had been uploaded to the CUCD website. A Protocol on Diversity had been developed.
There had been some discussion about subject-level TEF, but few details were known so far, and there had been no requests for input from CUCD.
Joanna Paul would take over as Chair of CUCD Education Committee.
CUCD had written a number of letters, including a letter to AIAC over a lack of diversity among keynote speakers, to the University of Helsinki over their closure of classical Greek, to the governor of the province of Buenos Aires over the threat to classical subjects in tertiary colleges there and to the Open University over their closure of their Beginners’ Greek course, to which a reassuring response from the Dean of Arts and Social Sciences had been received.
CUCD had continued to work with the Arts and Humanities Alliance (AHA) and to support their activities, most recently a protest against political interference in funding decisions in Australia.
4. REF 2021

CUCD had responded to various consultations over the past academic year.

The final version of the criteria would be published early next calendar year. The REF team was currently working through the responses to the most recent consultation, to which very few responses from individual departments and more from institutions and subject organizations had been received.
5. FIEC 2019

The FIEC 2019 conference would take place in London in early July 2019, mostly in the UCL Institute of Education, with some events in Senate House. A large number of panel proposals from all over the world had been received. Decisions on acceptances had just been made; attention had been paid to ensuring diversity in terms of balanced representation of genders, countries, career stages of speakers as well as topics and sub-disciplines featured. Conference fees had been set and would be announced on the website shortly; registration would open in January.
6. CUCD Protocol on Diversity and Inclusivity (Appendix 2)

The Protocol on Diversity was agreed and would go up on the CUCD website shortly. Contacts were encouraged to distribute it locally; it should be promoted and used for future conferences. Suggestions for implementation and best practice should be gathered at local level and fed back to CUCD.
It was discussed whether CUCD should engage in a large data collection exercise and produce a report or reports on the role of gender, race and other protected characteristics in Classics (on the model of the Royal Historical Society), in order to develop policies to deal with any issues that might be revealed. It was agreed that Standing Committee should decide how best to take this forward.
7. CUCD Education Committee
Joanna Paul would take over as new chair of the Committee and enhance the activities of the Committee again. The current list of members would be published on the CUCD website shortly. It was agreed to assign Education Committee a budget of £1500 again for the coming year.
8. Treasurer’s business

On behalf of the Treasurer it was reported that the financial situation of CUCD was similar to previous years. Annual subscriptions amounted to just over £3000; annual expenses (mainly for travel to Standing Committee meetings) were just under £2000; up to £1500 had been reserved for Education Committee, although not all of this had been used as there had been fewer activities in the past year. The bank balance was maintained at around £8000.
9. Secretary’s business

Member institutions were reminded to let the Secretary know about any changes in contact details, so that an up-to-date list could be kept.
10.  CUCD Bulletin

On behalf of the Bulletin Editor it was reported that the 2018 Bulletin was growing nicely, with contributions on diversity in Classics and teaching-related matters; the Chair’s Report would be added shortly as well as the Statistics in due course. For next year, reports on attaining FHEA and SFHEA status were planned as well as more contributions on teaching-related matters. Suggestions for possible content were encouraged. New articles would continue to be publicized on the Classicists’ list and via Twitter.
11.  Statistics

The Statistics Officer reported that the collection of statistics for the academic year 2017/18 was under way. An issue, which often led to delays, was usually the collection of undergraduate data, as colleagues had to put this together themselves. The Statistics Officer was in the process of trying to get such data directly from HESA, but this information would be less detailed. It was noted that it was sometimes difficult to retrieve data retrospectively, and it might be easier for institutions if requests for statistics came in during year they related to. The collection of data had already proved useful in various arguments about academic staffing.
12.  CUCD Elections (Standing Committee and Chair)
For the posts of Chair and Treasurer there was a single candidate each; both were unanimously approved: Helen Lovatt (Nottingham) was elected as the new Chair; Elena Isayev (Exeter) was re-elected as Treasurer. For the two vacancies for ordinary members there were six candidates: in election by secret ballot Katherine Harloe (Reading) and Jennifer Ingleheart (Durham) received most votes. Outgoing officers were thanked for their contribution to the work of CUCD.
13.  AOB
It was reported that some colleagues found it difficult to attend Council meetings in the middle of term and at a weekend. Various alternatives were proposed, but it was not clear whether there was a better option. The possibility of a Doodle poll was considered. It was agreed to announce dates well in advance, so that people could plan; and it was reiterated that, if the CUCD contact was unavailable, an institution could send another colleague to ensure its representation.
14.  Date of next meeting
Provisional date: 2 November 2019 (London, Senate House)
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